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E-Bulletin from Cystic Fibrosis Association of Ireland





Issue 5, November 2009
Dear all, 

Welcome to the November issue of Spectrum, the monthly e-bulletin of the Cystic Fibrosis Association of Ireland (CFAI).

This edition highlights the recent publication of the HSE Report on ‘Services for People with Cystic Fibrosis’ which sets out a blueprint and model of care for CF services in Ireland. While this is a most welcome development, and indeed was shaped in large part by the CFAI’s own ‘Pollock Report’ of 2005, much remains to be done to ensure the full implementation of the report. This will be a key priority for the CFAI in our new programme of work.

The commencement of the vaccination of people with CF and other people in the ‘at risk’ category in relation to the Swine Flu pandemic has been an important recent development. CFAI has linked with the HSE on a daily basis to try and ensure that this vaccination programme is rolled out as smoothly as possible. We thank Dr Emer O’Connell in the Office of Population Health of the HSE in particular for her support in addressing many of the issues raised by our members. Inevitably there will be glitches in the roll out of a national vaccination programme, and we remain vigilant on this issue.

We also thank the Limerick and Tipperary branches for an excellent recent regional meeting and an update on their impressive programme of action to improve CF services in Limerick Hospital, coordinated by the 3 CFAI braches that have come together to form TLC4CF (Tipperary, Limerick and Clare).

Philip Watt CEO CFAI

Editor of Spectrum: Máirín O Shea 

· Key Developments

H1N1 Swine Flu Update and Roll-out of vaccine

CFAI has endeavoured to keep all members informed of developments in the vaccination programme and to help with the scheduling of appointments where possible. The last couple of weeks have been a frustrating and anxious time for many CF families whose GPs were not administering the vaccine but with the circulation of the appointed HSE clinics, most people wishing to receive the vaccination have now done so or been given an appointment to receive it over the coming days. If any member is still experiencing any difficulty in relation to getting the vaccination, please contact Máirín O’Shea at CF House.   
HSE publishes Report on Services for People with Cystic Fibrosis

In October 2009 the HSE published its Report on Services for People with Cystic Fibrosis in Ireland. The report builds on the in-depth work of the Cystic Fibrosis Association of Ireland (CFAI) and in particular the publication of the CFAI’s ‘Pollock Report’ in 2005.
On foot of the Pollock report the HSE established a Working Group with multi-disciplinary membership to undertake a wide-ranging review of services for people with CF in Ireland. The Working Group concluded that best care for people with CF is based upon multi-disciplinary care supervised by a specialist centre. This is the model of care which many people with CF have become familiar with, though this is still a work in progress and much remains to be achieved. 

Other key recommendations of the report were:

· The enhancement of staffing and accommodation to international guideline levels –

· All services should be designed to minimise the risks of cross-infection by the adoption of a  

  service control of infection policy.
- The introduction of a new born screening programme for CF
The Report on Services for People with Cystic Fibrosis in Ireland is available at the HSE and Cystic Fibrosis Association of Ireland websites at www.hse.ie and www.cfireland.ie.

The CFAI particularly wishes to acknowledge the NEC of the CFAI who took the crucial step of commissioning the Pollock Report and in particular to acknowledge those involved in the working group that drew up the HSE Report:
Mr. Denis O’Sullivan, Principal Officer, Secondary Care, Department of Health and Children

Dr. Tessa Greally, Specialist in Public Health, HSE Mid-Western Region

Prof. Gerry Loftus, Paediatrician, University College Hospital, Galway

Professor McElvaney, Consultant Respiratory Physician, Beaumont Hospital

Dr Philip Murphy, Consultant Microbiologist, AMNCH, Tallaght

Ms Mary Hanratty-Woods, Hon. Sec. of the Cystic Nurse Specialist Group 

Ms Hilary Colgan, Senior Dietician, Our Lady’s Children’s Hospital, Crumlin (Representing Allied Health Professionals)

Ms Fionnuala Duffy, Senior Commissioner, HSE Eastern Region

Ms Prya Prendergast Primary, Community and Continuing Care Directorate of HSE

Dr. Charles Gallagher, Consultant Respiratory Physician, St. Vincent’s University Hospital, and Chairperson of the Medical and Scientific Council of the Cystic Fibrosis Association

Mr. Godfrey Fletcher, Chief Executive, Cystic Fibrosis Association of Ireland

Mr Carl Rainey, Vice Chairperson, Cystic Fibrosis Association of Ireland

Ms. Mary McCarthy, Business Manager, Division of Internal Medicine, Cork University Hospital

Ms Suzanne O’Reilly, HSE, National Hospitals Office

Regional meetings

The regional meeting of the Limerick / Tipperary branches on 29th October provided an opportunity for local individuals and groups involved in CF care to meet with the new CEO, Philip Watt, and discuss the issues specific to CF care in that region. The meeting was very well-attended and updates on developments at the Mid-Western Regional hospital were positive. The main aim of the CF groups in this region is the development of an outpatient facility for adults at the Limerick CF Centre. 
First EU CF week
From 9th to 15th November 2009, CF Europe and patient associations in 33 European countries are taking part in the inaugural European CF Awareness Week, to fight for better and longer lives for all people living with CF.
To mark the first European Cystic Fibrosis Week (9th to 15th of November), the Cystic Fibrosis Association of Ireland on will be hosting a major seminar on the urgent need for a transplant and organ donation policy framework in Ireland.
The aims of the seminar are to highlight the need for:
· A national organ donor registry in Ireland developed by the HSE/Department of Health and Children 
· The rapid enactment of the Human Tissue Bill, 2009 
· A Transplant Office and associated team of transplant coordinators in Ireland, consistent with good international practice
The key note Speakers are:
Professor Jim Egan, Consultant Respiratory Physician, Mater Misericordiae University Hospital. 
Dr Freda O'Neill, Consultant in Public Health Medicine HSE and Chairperson of the working group that published the ‘Audit of Potential Organ Donors, Republic of Ireland’.
Joanne Osmond, Clinical Care & Commissioning Manager, Cystic Fibrosis Trust, UK. 
In addition a range of shorter inputs/responses will also be a feature of the meeting. 
The participants:
The participants at the seminar will be from a range of backgrounds, including HSE, Department of Health and Children and other bodies with an interest in this important area of public concern. While the main focus is on CF issues, many other stakeholders interested in organ donation and transplantation will also be included.
For more information about Cystic Fibrosis and European CF Week see www.cfweek.eu or www.cfww.org 
Keep an eye out for coverage of Frank De Winne, astronaut and board commander of the ISS shuttle, who will launch the CF week from outer space!
Palliative care group

CFAI, in conjunction with the Irish Hospice Foundation, is continuing to review end of life and palliative care policies for PWCF and their families. A discussion paper is being prepared on the issues raised thus far and it is hoped that we can present the work of this group at conference level in 2010.     
· Awareness
Tax Relief on Health Expenses for Incapacitated Children (PWCF) 

There are special tax allowances available for parents of ‘incapacitated children’, if parents have been paying income tax in any of the last 4 years. Children with CF are regarded as incapacitated for life, therefore there is no limit as to the age of the child; as a parent you can claim for allowances as long as you are caring for the child at home. Not everybody may be aware of the extent of tax relief. Below are some of the allowances available; for more information you can place a call your local Revenue office.

Relief for PWCF parents 

· Incapacitated Child Credit 
Parents can claim the Incapacitated Child Credit up to €3,660. This is effectively a €3,660 discount off your tax bill. Only the carer (who may also be a brother sister or husband or wife) can claim this relief and not the PWCF themselves, as it is seen as a benefit for the service of caring. 

Relief for the PWCF

· Income levy 
PWCF who hold a full medical card are specifically exempted from the income levy. The exemption exists for people who hold a full medical card only. It does not exist for people who hold a GP-only medical card. The individual does not need to hold the full medical card for the full year to qualify for the exemption. The exemption is due as long as the individual held a full medical card for some period during the year.

Relief for PWCF & Parents 

· Medical expenses (and some dental) 
These are allowable against tax at the marginal (i.e. top) rate, for any other person that you pay the bills for. Eg, a qualifying expense of say, €100, entitles a 41% rate taxpayer to reclaim €41 of the €100 or a 20% rate taxpayer to reclaim €20 of the €100. It is important therefore that taxpayers are aware of the full suite of allowances, and claim for them accordingly. 
How do I make the claims?

Income levy
The individual should supply sufficient evidence to their employer/pension provider that they hold a full medical card. The employer/pension provider should stop deducting the income levy and can refund immediately any amount of income levy already deducted from the previous 1st January. It is not necessary for the employer/pension-provider to wait until the end of year to make any refund due in medical card cases. 

Medical expenses
Claiming on-line via Revenues Online Service (ROS) – www.revenue.ie, or completing Form MED1 and submitting to Revenue, or for taxpayers who complete Form 11 (generally non-PAYE) the amount of the claim should be entered on Panel I on the form.

Incapacitated Child Credit
For the incapacitated child credit you should either ring your local tax office or enter it on your tax return at the appropriate point.

You are entitled to make a claim for allowances and/or credits for up to 4 years past. Thus, during 2009, you may claim retrospectively for 2008, 2007, 2006 and 2005. You may not claim for 2004. After 31st December 2009 you lose the right to claim for 2005.

These are allowable (from 2009 on) against tax at the standard (i.e. 20%) rate, for any other person that you pay the bills for. Eg, a qualifying expense of say, €100, entitles a taxpayer to reclaim €20 of the €100. It is important therefore that taxpayers are aware of the full suite of allowances, and claim for them accordingly. Prior to 2009 the relief was available at full marginal (i.e. 41% where appropriate) rate.

· Fundraising
Marathon Man - Gerard Fay

A big congratulations to Gerard Fay for completing 8 marathons in 8 days! Gerard did the route of the Dublin City Marathon for a whole week before the Marathon on the 26th and will be doing the ING New York Marathon on the 1st November. Gerard has raised a lot of publicity and awareness of CF through his television and radio interviews. Gerard is well on his way of reaching his fundraising target of €100,000, with €70,000 already raised Gerard hopes to have the full amount by the CF conference in April. Well done Gerard you must be the fittest man in Ireland by now! To donate towards Gerard’s mammoth fundraising efforts please visit: www.mycharity.ie/event/gerard_fays_event
Dublin City Marathon

CFAI had 50+ participants’ in this year’s Dublin City Marathon. We would like to congratulate and express our sincerest thanks to all who took part and completed Marathon on our behalf. Emmet Ryan (he of Forrest Gump fame) cropped up in an amateur photographer’s pictures which we received after the race.

One in a Thousand

One in a Thousand is a fundraising initiative on the part of Lou Soden, Natasha Scanlan and committee which has been formulated to try and get as many women as possible to take part in the Flora Women’s Mini Marathon 2010. The idea is to ask one woman to get 10 women to do the mini marathon and one woman out of those 10 to recruit 10 more women and so on. We will be asking for a minimum of €200 in sponsorship from each participant. All the money raised will be going towards the building and facilities of the 4 bed isolated ensuite units in Crumlin Children’s hospital.  

This is an exciting new fundraising initiative which gives every woman who takes part the opportunity of making a difference to children with Cystic Fibrosis and of being part of potentially the biggest team in the Flora’s Women’s Mini Marathon 2010!! For more information please contact Gráinne in CF House.
The Lakes 10K

The Lakes 10k organised by the Blessington Lake Shore Striders was a huge success. The event raised €21,000 in aid of CFAI. This was the first year the run took place and due to the excellent and professional organisation of the event, it will be an annual run along the beautiful Blessington Lakes. We would like to express our delight and gratitude to all who organised and partook in the Lakes 10K and invite anybody who would like to participate in next year’s event to contact the office. Particular mention to Lorna, Shane and Sharon of the organising committee, and David, Ann Marie, Jordan and Nicole Kidd for their trojan efforts.

Brass Ensemble Concert

We would to thank Will Palmer who organised a brass concert in the Pro Cathedral on October 24th. The monies raised on the night and proceeds from the sale of CD will be given to CFAI. 
Summer Barbeque

Joe Murphy and son Paul (PWCF) held a barbeque in Joe’s business premises, an undertaker’s yard, and raised a fantastic €10,845 for the Meath Branch. Many thanks to the committee and all who participated on the night.

“Iron Ladies”

Denise Sampson and the committee of the “Iron Ladies” Golf Society raised an excellent €5,000 on a coffee morning and raffle in Leopardstown Golf Society. Ann Cavey, (grandparent of PWCF Aaron) ably assisted the ladies. Special thanks to Ann O’Dea who organised matching funding from Bank of Ireland.

Pat the Baker
Oliver Durkin, Brand Manager of “Pat the Baker” after a conversation with Paraic Cronogue (CF Parent) organised a “CF Buy-a-Brick” insert in their half–pan for distribution nationally.  Hopefully, this will increase CF awareness nationally while raising funds also.

Soroptomists

Jennifer Boyle and the committee of the Newbridge Soroptomists are organising a gala New Year’s Eve Ball on behalf of CFAI. The theme of the ball is “65 Roses: A Decade of Hope” and tickets will go on sale shortly. Further information will be published in next month’s Spectrum.

Army Novice Boxing
                                                                                                  Sargeant Alan Hayles (CF Parent) and Robert Slattery are organising this event on 20th November for CFAI in McKee Barracks, Dublin.  Kenny Egan will pay a visit on the day. It promises to be an exciting event and will hopefully raise some funds from sponsorship obtained by participants.
Paddy Kierans Memorial Walk for CFAI 

The committee would like to thank each and every person on the Vietnam Walk, for making it a very enjoyable experience for all involved. We hope to see everyone back next year for another great walk. We would also encourage the walkers to start the fundraising very soon, organizing raffles and fundraising events to secure your deposit before Christmas. 

The 2010 Paddy Kierans Memorial Walk will be in San Francisco: it will be for nine days and eight nights with departure expected to be on the 24th of September 2010 and return on the 3rd of October. The trip will include a mix of Seaside and National Park walks, plus walks in the city of San Francisco itself. The Committee is still working on finalising the details and the walk will be widely advertised shortly (picture below left)
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Treading the Boards 
The Waterford Branch wish to thank The Brideview Drama Group for their excellent stage performance of "Pied a Terre". It's an entertaining and interesting drama for all people affected in some way by C. F. They donated €350 to the Cystic Fibrosis Association which is very much appreciated (picture above right)
Once again many thanks to everyone who has been involved in fundraising initiatives for CFAI, we will keep you updated on how the funding has been used to improve vital services.
· Media 
PWCF Media Team







            CFAI is getting an increasing number of media requests for information on living with CF, or looking for PWCF contributions to different projects. We are aiming to develop a team of PWCF who would be open to speaking to the media / other groups about their condition. Only media queries that have been screened by CF House will be referred on to this team, and we will ensure that sensitivities are respected in each instance. If you would like to put yourself forward for this, please contact Máirín O’Shea in CF House. 
Reminder: Have your say - Invitation for PWCF contributions to new booklets                             CFAI is currently finalising its new Employment Booklet and also its School & CF booklet. We really want to illustrate the day to day issues and feelings of PWCF in these settings, so if you are a PWCF who has anything to say about your time in school or on the road to employment, please do drop us a line with your views, and we would be delighted to include them in the booklets. Testimonials will be kept anonymous so you can be as open as you like about the highs and lows.  Submissions can be anything from a couple of sentences to as long as necessary.
Reminder: CFAI Christmas Cards




                                                    This year CFAI is using the same stock as last year, in order to utilise the remaining stored supplies. There is opportunity to choose from one of the four categories (Children, Contemporary, Religious, Traditional) and cost per pack is € 5 plus postage, which must be paid in advance. For more details or to place an order, please contact Eufemia Solinas at CF House (01 4962433) or email info@cfireland.ie. Branch Christmas card orders can also be made by contacting All Print & Design, but you will need to place your order immediately (Tel: 01 8786035, email: sales@allprint.ie) 

· Opportunities
AHEAD – Better Options College Fair  
Thursday 10th December 2009, 11am to 3pm, U.C.D. Student Centre, Astra Hall
This is a one-day event for students who have a disability / specific learning difficulty considering their college options in Ireland in 2010. The event is hosted by University College Dublin in association with AHEAD (Association for Higher Education Access and Disability) and the Disability Advisors Working Network. 
This event will be very informative in learning about the Disability Access Route to Education (DARE) and completing the CAO Supplementary Information Form as part of the online process. The DARE programme allows students access to the seven Irish universities on a reduced points basis, recognizing that students with conditions such as CF may not be able to meet the points for their preferred college course because of the impact of their disability. School leavers who wish to be considered for DARE must apply as part of their CAO application (www.cao.ie) from November 3rd until 1st February 2010. The student’s supporting documentation must be submitted by April 1st 2010. 
This event will also be informative in terms of checking out the services and supports available in universities and institutes of technology. In the academic year 2008/09, there were over 4,800 students with disabilities in higher education across the country, and furthermore in June 2008, 12% of the student population undertaking the state examinations availed of reasonable accommodations. It is extremely important that students, parents, teachers and guidance counselors are informed about the opportunities and facilities the colleges have to offer them. Thus they know what to expect as they progress into higher education and professional careers. For further information and to register, please contact Lorraine Gallagher, Information Officer Ph:01 7164396, or email lorraine.gallagher@ahead.ie.  
Teleclass - Winning with CF: Tools, Tips and Tactics for Raising Healthier Kids
This class is exclusively for parents and caregivers raising a child with cystic fibrosis, based on the award-winning Love and Logic book ‘Parenting Children with Health Issues’ by Foster Cline M.D. and Lisa Greene, parent. Lisa presented at the CFAI Annual Conference last year and her talk was very well received. Caroline Heffernan, CF Advocate, undertook this course last year and found it very helpful; if you would like more information on completing this teleclass from Ireland please contact Caroline on 087 9323933.

Dates: February 8th to March 15th 2010

Times: Six Mondays for 1.5 hours, 5.30 – 7pm Pacific Time. Class time consists of live instruction, Love & Logic audio clips, and discussion.

Location: In the comfort of your own home via teleclass. 
Cost: $59 per person, $89 per couple. Includes a book, a workbook, CD, Quick Tips, and a private class message board (Limited partial scholarships are available on request)

Registration: Send an email to WinningWith CF@gmail.com or register online at www.WinningWithCF.com. This course will cover
· Motivating children with CF to comply with medical requirements without nagging, lecturing, bribing or yelling

· Putting an end to whining, arguing and complaining about medical treatments

· Answering difficult questions about medical issues without causing fear

· Empowering children to make wise self-care decisions

· Raising confident, responsible children withhigh coping skills

· Increasing the odds that your child will lead a healthy, happy, hope-filled life
PWCF Christmas Party
This year the PWCF Christmas party will take place in the Radisson Hotel on the 28th November. Cross-infection guidelines apply. If interested, please contact Caroline (CF Advocate) on 087 9323933 by the end of this week.

If there is any item that you would like to submit for inclusion in the next e-bulletin, please send it to moshea@cfireland.ie 
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